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Anyone hoping for major superannuation tax reform flowing from the Henry Report will be disappointed. The Government’s response is notable for how little reform it contained.

The Henry review recommended that the existing 15% fund tax on superannuation contributions be abolished, and that instead such contributions would be included in the employees’ taxable income.  But there would be a new 20% tax offset payable to contributors, subject to annual limits.  This would have meant that the marginal incentive to contribute would become the same at all levels of income; quite different to the current situation where 200,000 high income earners have a 31.5% tax benefit from employer and salary sacrifice contributions and low income earners have none.  This part of the review is entirely consistent with a reform option put forward in my 2009 Paper for the Australia Institute (“The great superannuation tax concession rort’).

Further the report recommended that income and capital gains tax for super funds should become 7.5%, rather than the 15 and 10 percent rates that apply currently. This would also apply to funds in the payout phase, currently exempt.

These reforms would have moved the system in the direction of a subsidised expenditure tax base.  The first part of the reform would be progressive, but the lower tax on funds would have the opposite effect.  The overall impact would have been to improve superannuation adequacy and perhaps obviate the need to raise the Superannuation Guarantee.

As decided by the Government, the reforms include:

· An increase in the super guarantee from 9 to 12 per cent over 7 years from 2013-14 

· A government super contribution of up to $500 from July 1, 2012 for individuals earning less than $37,000. This is an ad-hoc means of compensating low income contributors for the regressivity of the current contributions tax.

· An increase in the maximum super contribution from $25,000 to $50,000 for people aged 50 and over with super balances of less than $500,000. This allows those on the maximum tax rate to gain up to a $15,750 net annual tax benefit, but at least has the virtue of being confined to those with more modest balances.

From July 1, the tax rate for people who earn $16,000 to $37,000 is 15 per cent, and they pay the same in superannuation contribution tax.  The new government contribution gives them some net reward for their superannuation investment, and also offsets the tax for those low income earners whose marginal tax rate is zero.

Overall, the Government has preserved an unnecessarily complicated system but made it marginally less regressive.  It has missed an opportunity for fundamental reform to make the system fairer and simpler.
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